Dear Friends, Fall, 2019

It is an exciting time to be alive!! We, as the body of Christ, are in another transition, from the old wineskins to the new. Many are going through periods of deep cleansing and pruning.

I (Melody), had a year of deep soul searching, feeling like a stump, stripped of everything, separated from hearing His voice. It was death in many areas, yet I emerged with the spirit of performance broken and growing in a supernatural love for others. I felt like I truly died, and now I am alive from the dead!! (It felt like that season would never end!)

Tim and I had a small **Suzuki & Worship Music Camp** in our house this past July for 1 week! 35 children and youth were trained, including 5 young adults logging in over 30 hrs of teacher-training. We brought in 5 out-of-state master teachers & 6 local teachers (incl. us and Stephen [3rd son], who led a drum circle worship class.) Our Music School continues to grow!



BUR "Tiny House Music Camp" (Rhythm, Note-reading & Theory Class) in our home in KC, July 14-19

We had piano classes in the basement, violin classes in the living-room, and guitar classes in the window room. We had a final concert, with many solos, ensembles & two worship teams.

One of the highlights this past summer was a teen girl getting healed at the "Beyond Worship" camp in St. Pete FL. Tim placed his flute on the back of a young teen who had no feeling in her vertebrae. When the flute touched her back [as he played]—she was instantly healed and could feel again!

We believe that the Lord is also using the sounds from the children to release Rivers of Life and healing to others. Its time for the "one" sound—the sound of unity. Its the beginning of a new healing revival, unlike what we have ever seen.

Music & Worship Teen Camp (June 5-7, St Pete FL)



Here are some other 2019 Highlights:

June Ministry Trip (June 1-17, Florida, South & North Carolina):

Family Worship at Sovereign Lord Fellowship (hosted by Pstr Yoli, Winter Park FL), Lady Lake High School Band (hosted by Sandy & Mike Lindsay, Leesburg FL), "Beyond Worship" Music & Worship [Teen] camp at 1st UMC St. Pete FL (hosted by Terri & Kurt Ulrich), Family Worship at Christian Retreat (Pstr Phil Derstine, Bradenton FL), Sarasota Healing Rooms (Karen Fenimore) and Bob Jones Vision Center (Robert Rummage, Ft Mill SC). Brock Family led worship for 3 entire services at Longs Chapel UMC (Chris Westmoreland & Caroline Merrill, Waynesville, NC)

South Dakota Ministry Trip (July1 – 8, Chamberlain SD):

We had the privilege to minister in the Lower Brule Indian Reservation (hosted by Travis & Jenna Vaad) during July 4 weekend. Five families came together to help renovate a former bar into a creative arts/worship center. As we all worshiped in unity—the heavens opened! Later, Travis gave Tim special wood from the Red River Revival Tree dating back to the site where the 2nd Great Awakening began in 1800. (Tim recently commissioned the crafting of 2 flutes from this wood and feels its sound carries the *groan* to help awaken First Nations, including the United States! (If you wish to sow into this "Revival Winds" Project, you can send donation [indicate in memo] to Brocks Upper Room or online at brocksupperroom.org/donate/) As you are led, thank you!

California Ministry Trip (July 20-30, Pasadena to Day Valley California):

Melody's violin teacher, Alice Schoenfeld (98 yrs old), passed away on May 26, and we played at the Memorial. Tim shared the word at Aunt Betty Jean's Church in Corona (hosted by Ken Peters, The Gathering). Tim & Melody had a spontaneous opportunity to play in historic Angeles Temple (Aimee Semple McPherson). We then reconnected with violinist, Maurice Sklar at the Santa Maria Healing Room/HOP. (As a result he will be teaching master classes at our KC Music school later in April!) We also visited cousins Melody hadn't seen in over 30 years!

Minnesota Ministry Trip (Aug 8—12, Fire Starters, Ottertail MN):

Joined with the Fire Starters, gathering for 3 days of worship & teaching. Participants included Chris Dupre & Leonard Jones in an old renovated Creamery. We had the opportunity to lead in worship as a family the last night as the Lord knit our hearts with Pastors Pete & Pam Thiel.

News about the Boys (Grandma Bunny is holding steady & returns to us in KC for Christmas):

Samuel and Suzanne Roberts (from Toronto, Canada) **are engaged!** (They met at the Foundry ministry [2 yrs] in Nash TN). They spent 3 months in Israel and Turkey. Samuel proposed to her at sunset on the walls of Jerusalem on Shabbat, Sept 6, 2019. (Samuel went as a BUR Musicianary, training & leading worship sets at HOPs in Jerusalem & Izmir, Turkey. Thank you to all those who sowed into his trip!

John, 23, graduated with a BA in Exercise Science from Missouri Valley College (MVC) May 4, 2019 with **honors!** He got a job rather quickly in Kansas Citiy, MO with **Front Door Fitness** as a personal exercise trainer. He is now on salary with benefits and his mom is one of his special clients. (John is living at home for a season so he can pay off his student loans.)

Stephen, 21, is a **junior at UMKC.** He has a new drum teacher that is giving him new drum techniques. He's also doing jazz improv on violin at UMKC and plays his violin on the Saturday 8 am set at GPR (Global Prayer Room) at IHOP KC. (You can see him and Joseph, cello, most Saturday mornings at 8 am www.ihopkc.org/prayerroom/) He continues to gig in KC, work at Chic Fil-A and play ultimate frisbee. He is living at home, and has his drum & guitar (worship) room in the basement. (We are still in need of insulating/soundproofing the basement).

Joseph, 17, is a senior in high school this year!! He is taking 3 classes plus Bible at the Daniel Academy, an IHOP KC affiliate school. Joseph was accepted into the Internship Program at STA (Summit Tech Academy) where he is learning about sound/video production on state of the art equipment through the Lee Summit School District.

He is a starter (defensive cornerback) this year on his football team, Christ Prep Academy (Patriots). He continues taking cello from a KC Symphony player, and also works at Chic-fil A. We are so thankful to announce that the KC Scholar Program, made up of KC Businesses, awarded Joseph a full scholarship to UMKC for the next 4 years!! (Thank you Lord for Your Provision!!!)

Thoughts From the Prayer Room: A Testimony of Following Him Whole Heartedly!

Over 15 years ago, our family moved to IHOP KC. My wife and I felt like we should donate our small dream house to our home/sending church. Soon after, we purchased another home in KC by faith, using our retirement funds for the down payment. In full-time ministry, we faithfully made payments for 14 years.

Recently, some of our dear friends (a precious couple) approached us with a radical thought: they wanted to pay off our entire (remaining) mortgage. We were stunned, surprised, BLESSED... and mindful of the house we 'sowed' into our eternal bank account many years before. (This action set off a chain-reaction of blessings not only in our family but in their life & relationship.) Jesus said, "Truly I say to you, there is no one who has left house or...[family], for the sake of the kingdom of God, who shall not receive many times as much *at this time* and in the age to come, **eternal life**." (Luke 18:29-30) Words cannot express our gratitude to Him and to our dear friends. *Life* to all who follow Him whole-heartedly!